
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 26th October 2009 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present:

Cllrs B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), M Shineton, R Abbiss, J Davies, D Newsham, 

S Home, A Parsons, D Walsh.

Clerk: Mrs F Morris

Parishioners: 1

00.
Public Participation:

The resident (Mr Hickman, Bakehouse Lane, Chorley) attended the meeting to question the Council regarding the FP6 diversion at Lower Chorley Farm.  Mr Hickman explained that under the new proposals this footpath will run to the side of his property and he fears that his privacy and safety will be threatened as well as the drop in value of his property.  The Clerk had supplied Mr Hickman with copies of minutes relevant to this diversion, as per his request, and he had also queried which Councillors attended the meeting. Clerk had given the names of all Councillors present but the Clerk had apparently misunderstood his request – this was for the site meeting not Council meeting. Chairman and Cllrs Abbiss and Shineton confirmed that they had been on the site visit but most other Councillors knew the footpath in question. Mr Hickman asked Councillors if they would like the FP next to their property and asked if any Councillors had footpaths next to their properties. Several Councillors pointed out that they had footpaths next to their property or on their land, but Mr Hickman pointed out that these were existing not new footpaths.  It was pointed out to Mr Hickman that his property is situated on a bridleway, but Mr Hickman pointed out that this was to the front of his property. After further discussions and Mr Hickman stating that the PC had supported this diversion and made comments regarding security as being a reason for their support for the diversion – this was disputed by Councillors as it was supported on ’safety’ grounds of pedestrians, horses/riders/vehicles in the yard and on exiting the FP on a bend.
Mr Hickman was clearly not happy with this and asked that it was put on record that he felt that the Council had been ‘biased towards Mr Jones in their decision’.

Chairman thanked Mr Hickman for attending and welcomed him to stay as the matter would be discussed later on.
01.
Apologies:

Cllrs Griffiths (family bereavement), I Swain (ill).  RESOLVED to accept. Shropshire Cllr Butler (meeting).
02.
Declaration of interests:

Cllr Davies declared a personal interest in item 4 - Lower Chorley Farm footpath diversion as a client of the equestrian centre.
Cllr Hamilton-Russell declared a personal interest in item 7b – Parish Watch as co-ordinator.

Cllr Home declared a prejudicial interest in item 8a cheque payment re: Lengthsman Scheme as her husband runs the scheme.

03.
Minutes of last meeting dated 28th September 2009:
Cllr Hamilton-Russell requested that an amendment to page 584 top of the page word changed from ‘that’ to ‘what’.  RESOLVED to make this amendment and sign the minutes as a true record.

04.
Matters arising from minutes:

Reply from SC re: FP6 diversion - Lower Chorley Farm: 
Cllr Davies declared a personal interest as a client of the equestrian centre.

This stated that the report had been passed to the Countryside Access Manager and all comments had been taken on board. The report had been approved and authority had now been given to publish a legal order to divert FP6 onto the line that Mr Jones had applied for (coming out onto Bakehouse Lane between the gardens of The Hawthorns and The Granary).
The Clerk had today received the legal notice confirming the order made by the Shropshire Council stating what changes they are proposing to make to the Definitive Map and Statement of Rights of Way.

Cllr Davies felt that a kissing wicket would improve (restrict)
access out onto Bakehouse Lane instead of a normal gate and pointed out that the strip of land where this new footpath will exit onto Bakehouse Lane can be seen from the whole of the field.

Cllr Abbiss expressed concern as tractors will not be able to access this field if a kissing wicket is installed.

It was RESOLVED that this diversion, as per the legal order, will continue to be supported.
Reply from SC re: dog waste bins:

Clerk read emails from SC regarding this and confirmed that the cost is £285 per bin and that the PC had been asked if they could make a contribution.  After discussions it was RESOLVED to write to the P3 group to ask if they would be prepared to make a contribution towards the provision of these bins in Chorley and in Stottesdon.

Clerk confirmed that a parishioner had expressed her concern on numerous occasions regarding the dog mess near to The Kinsleys which is all across the road and children have to walk through this on their way to school etc.

Clerk suggested that perhaps a ‘flyer’ could be sent to all houses in the village pointing out that the PC does have legal powers regarding dog fouling and asking for dog owners to be more responsible and clean up after their dog and also stating that the possibility of dog waste bins is being investigated – the problem is also with dogs roaming around. It was RESOLVED to look into this matter further before a decision is made.
Clerk read reply from SC regarding the drain in front of The Fieldhouse, Chorley. It now appears that this is not really a problem with the drain but the kerbing has been ‘flattened’ into the verge and therefore water lies here.  It appears that the contractors for The Meers have been blamed for this but it was also pointed out that large vehicles were unloading building equipment here for the new house (next to The Fieldhouse). Mr Downes had received a request from the owner of The Fieldhouse for the kerbing to be replaced and extending to The Duck Inn car park and asked for the Parish Council’s thoughts.  After discussions it was RESOLVED to write to SC and ask that this is left until the new financial year as other problems previously reported should have priority.

The dropped kerb outside the Dr’s Surgery has again been carried out but is not good enough as the lady in the wheelchair cannot get up the kerb as it has not been dropped enough. It was RESOLVED to write to SC again regarding this.

Power of Well Being training: Clerk confirmed that John Ward can carry out this training on 25th November 7.30pm and suggested that it should only be for the PC as training for the use of the power is different to the training to explain the power. As requested Clerk had contacted Willowdene who confirm that they have a room suitable for this at a cost of £20.  RESOLVED to go to Willowdene.

05:
Planning:

None received.

06.
Correspondence:

Letter from SC re: Final Notice for Speed Limit in Stottesdon – noted.

SALC – various items: NALC Annual report and accounts – noted. Training – Cllr Abbiss and Clerk will attend the Health and Safety and Precept. AGM – Cllrs Hamilton-Russell, Abbiss and Clerk will attend and if anyone else would like to attend they should confirm with Clerk. RESOLVED to pay for these delegates.

Brochure for Hardwood bus shelters – noted.

Updated at meeting:
For reply:

Severn Centre, Highley – funding request – leave until meeting when funds are distributed/precept meeting.
SC - Planning re: removal of agricultural occupancy condition – The firs: Details sent regarding the date/time of the meeting when this application is to be considered.

It was RESOLVED to stand by previous comments and object to the removal of this tie. Cllrs Hamilton-Russell and Davies would be happy to attend and speak on the matter - Cllr Shineton took no part in the discussion of this matter.
Bridgnorth and District Community Transport Group – this new bus was proving very successful.
SALC – adopt a telephone kiosk – will be dealt with alter as per agenda item.
SC – environmental Street Cleaning questionnaire

Letter received from ‘Chorley Over Development Group’ enclosing letter and petition sent to SC in August expressing their concerns at ‘over development in Chorley’. This is the correspondence that Clerk was informed of, as reported at the August meeting, but never received.  The petition contained signatures from school children, people from outside the Parish (Eccleshall, Blakedown, Highley, Cleobury Mortimer and also a dog!) After discussions it was RESOLVED to reply offering no apologies for The Meers or Willowdene and pointing out that Mr Bryan Home had attended the August meeting to explain the proposals of the caravan park and the provision of allotments but no one turned up. The completion of The Meers has now helped Chorley reach the criteria for a 30mph which the PC has been campaigning for and seen as a ‘plus’ and Willowdene is a project run through Dept. of Health and is nationally recognised as an ‘excellent institution’ – something we are proud of.

The writer of the letter had also attended a PC meeting where the situation was explained and that numerous residents attended the Annual Parish Meeting at Willowdene where no concerns regarding over development were raised. Clerk will reply and also give details of the next PC meeting. Clerk confirmed that notices are put in The Duck Inn and on the Village Hall notice board in Chorley and Stottesdon.
For information:

Viking Direct brochure – noted.
Playground Inspection/SLCC – noted.
Emails (copied out to Councillors):

SC –Planning applications – noted.
SC re: Dog waste bins – dealt with earlier.
Allianz Insurance re: red telephone kiosks – Clerk read out details of insurance if the PC decided to adopt the kiosk.
Celebrations for St Georges Day- noted.
WMRA – RSS update x2 – noted.
NALC – Local Council Awards – noted.
SC re: 30mph speed limit – this confirmed that the signs can be moved 5m on the Harcourt road and instructions have been implemented to carry out this work. It was also confirmed that Chorley now meets the criteria for 30mph limit and investigations will commence Jan/Feb 2010.
07.
Parish problems/matters:

a) Parish problems:
Chairman reported that he had attended the FOSPS AGM and confirmed that as no one was prepared to take on the Officer positions on this committee this had been suspended until new parents moving up from Playgroup could be encouraged to take this forward. 
Concern was expressed that as this was a Registered Charity it has to abide to Charitable Rules and wondered if these were being followed.

Cllr Davies reported that the Playgroup now has a new committee and will be opening for a 4th day after Christmas.  Staff positions are to be advertised. 

Clerk pointed out that she had been contacted Mrs Griffiths asking for PC financial support for equipment.  Clerk asked for a letter to be sent for the November meeting when this would be put on the agenda.

Cllr Newsham pointed out that Smallbrook, Winterdyne and Brook Cottage have not been provided with recycling boxes – Clerk will contact Veolia.

Road near to Bardley Court in a bad condition – this is on the programme for repairs.

Road breaking up at Chorley New Road junction.

Reflector posts need replacing near to Prescott Mill and drain needs digging out again opposite Prescott Farm (Clerk will ask Willowdene to do this).
Drain opposite the end of Northwood Lane/Riddings Lane needs clearing (Clerk will ask Willowdene).

Road surface non-existent at Sidbury from the junction down passed The Vandas/Sidbury Villas.

Arm of fingerpost at The Baytree – now missing!

Road edge/potholes/damage between the Old Miners and Walton Bank.

Mud on the road at The Bold.

Potholes outside Lower Chorley Farm.

b) Parish Watch:

Chairman declared a personal interest as co-ordinator.

No further incidents reported but everyone was asked to be vigilant.

c) Parish Plan:

Next meeting at The Fighting Cocks 17th November at 7.30pm.

08.
Financial matters:
a) Outstanding payments:

· Clerk’s salary - £xxx RESOLVED to pay.

· Data Protection renewal - £35 – RESOLVED to pay.

· Lengthsman Scheme account from Willowdene Resources (Cllr Home declared a prejudicial interest and left the room as her husband is co-ordinator of the scheme) - £862.50 – RESOLVED to pay. VAT element can be reclaimed.
b) Income since last meeting:

Nil.

c) Quarterly Bank Reconciliation/Budget:

Clerk handed out copies for Councillors and explained accounts. Clerk was asked if these could be sent out prior to the meeting in future in order that Cllrs could study these and ask questions at the meeting.  As Clerk sends out all documents via email she expressed her concern regarding sending these due to confidentiality. It was RESOLVED to accept accounts as presented. Clerk asked that the ‘accumulated funds’ balance be transferred into the deposit account which was opened when the current account was transferred – this would make it far easier as it is only the precept that is in the current account to work with.  Clerk had discussed this with the Internal Auditor who agreed with the suggestion. RESOLVED that Clerk transfers this amount to the deposit account.
09.
Notice board:

Clerk had suggested at the last meeting that it might be a good idea to put a small notice board on the bus shelter as the present timetables are in The Square.  After discussions Clerk was asked to obtain quotes for consideration.

Cllr Abbiss confirmed that the bench had been ordered to be placed near to the bus shelter in memory of Rev Bill Bromley.

10.
Telephone Box:

Chairman confirmed that Sandra Jefferies (Fighting Cocks) did not wish to take on the telephone box but would be happy to plant flowers and maintain around it.  It is suggested that perhaps this could be used for an ‘information centre/notice board’ as the large notice board in The Square is always full. It was suggested that the Clerk contact Neen Savage PC Clerk as they have recently purchased the one in Neen Savage. This will be put on the next agenda.

11.
Report from LJC meeting:

This was a very well attended meeting and the results of the questions raised had been sent out to members. Speakers were from the Youth, Police and SC re: Affordable Housing.

Chairman congratulated Cllr Shineton as Chair of the LJC on an excellent meeting

Next meeting is to be held at Kinlet Village Hall on January 13th.
12.
Community Engagement Document:

Clerk had given a copy of this document to all Councillors and also details of websites to look at. The PC has to have this document in place before it can exercise the Power of Well Being.  It was RESOLVED that Cllrs will look at this and bring any comments/thoughts/ideas back to the next meeting.

13.
SALC report:

Cllr Abbiss confirmed that there was no Area Committee meeting as there had been no meeting but this was due to is held on 24th November where the speaker could be on Choice Base Letting, as requested.  Training from SALC is also to be arranged through the Area meetings.

14.
Shropshire Councillor’s report:

Shropshire Cllr Shineton gave brief information regarding the funding – Council Tax in South Shropshire (no increase).  Budget presentation will be given at the LJC meeting in January.

15.
Items for next agenda:

To consider updating any documents/policies currently adopted.  

Cllr Abbiss suggested that there should also be a Personnel meeting at some point to review Clerk’s salary – new rates just implemented backdated to April 2009.

Community Engagement Statement.
Telephone Box adoption.

Notice board.

16:
Date of next meeting:

23rd November – precept meeting.

There being no other business the meeting closed at 10.07pm.

CHEQUES WRITTEN:

Mrs F Morris - £xxx salary

The Information Commissioner (Data Protection renewal) - £35

Willowdene Resources (Lengthsman scheme) - £862.50 (£750+£112.50 VAT)

Signed: Chairman





Date:
These minutes were approved at the 23rd November meeting.
� ‘improve’ replaced by ‘restrict’ – approved and initialled by Chairman
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